FPA Watch Group Meeting

Brussels, 20 June 2011

10.30 – 17.00

at ECHO (88, rue d’arlon, Brussels)

Salle Rouge

Minutes

1) Welcome and introduction of participants. The minutes of last meeting were approved.
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2) VOICE gave an update of current issues in the EU environment, including the Multi-Annual Financial Framework,  civil protection and a report on humanitarian being prepared by an MEP of the Budgetary Control Committee.  VOICE's General Policy resolution approved at the recent General Assembly was shared, and members encouraged to use it at national level in their own advocacy. 

3) Update from Task Force, including progress on workplan 

HQ costs  an internal paper has been received from ECHO.  This proposes a 3% solution as indicated in March FPA WG meeting.  The Task Force are preparing a note to ECHO to share WG response.  Concerns remain over the lack of clear definition of which HQ costs would be eligible.

Consortia  Input to FAQs has been shared with ECHO as per discussion at previous WG meeting.  This is a technical input, which illustrates problems encountered working with consortia under the current FPA.     (see below for further discussion).

Liquidation questions   The level of questions delaying the liquidation process is still a major problem.  One key issue getting multiple sets of questions (from desk and the from finance unit)  and sometimes the same questions repeated. 

There is a perception from the WG that partners are subject to an increasing number of questions since previous years.   The WG will continue to collect examples to share with ECHO. 

Action for WG members    Continue to send examples of 'stop the clock' letters which represent unreasonable / unnecessary information requests at liquidation stage.

4) Questionnaire on Funding Decisions and HIPS  

A questionnaire was been circulated to WG members to get input on how the funding decision system and HIPs are working.  24 WG members had replied by the WG meeting, and initial responses were shared with WG (see below for key messages shared with ECHO).  It was recognised that the survey results should taken into consideration the relatively short period of use to date of the new system – the timing of the questionnaire was however planned in order to give feed-in into ECHO's own review prior to preparation of the next round of HIPs and decisions. In general, the new system of decision-making and HIPs was welcomed, and considered to have potential for improved transparency. 

Action: A working note will be drawn up to share the results of the questionnaire with ECHO.

5)  Consortia – understanding scope of trend and sharing key issues 

WG members had responded to some brief questions by email in advance to share experience of working in consortia under ECHO, either at own initiative, or at ECHO's request. 

Feedback showed that consortia had been requested by ECHO in a wide range of countries.  

The 'strong encouragement' / obligation to form consortia in order to receive ECHO funding was identified as the main problem.  ECHO's official position that consortia are not obligatory did not match the experience of many partners who felt unable to refuse.

When working in consortia, legal and accountability issues are of serious concern, as per the issues share with ECHO in the WG's input to the proposed FAQ. WG members have impression that ECHO still doesn’t understand implications for partners of working in consortia in humanitarian aid.

Beyond issues of legal and financial accountability, the main practical constraint is the time required to form and manage effective consortia – there is concern that this slows down and reduces effectiveness of humanitarian intervention, as well as transferring coordination costs to partners. 

The WG and TF will continue to raise these issues with ECHO.

VOICE's event prior to the ECHO Annual Partner Conference will also focus on modalities of funding, including consortia. 

6)  Meeting between FPA Watch Group and ECHO C3

ECHO represented by : 
Jean-Pierre Buisseret (Head of Unit C3)

Charles Pirotte (Deputy Head unit C3, responsible Legal Affairs Team) 

Anne Simon (Team Leader – Partner Support Team)
Funding decisions and HIPs,

An internal exercise is currently underway in ECHO to look at lessons learned from first cycle of new funding decisions mechanism and HIPs.  First lessons learned include the need to improve communication at all stages with partners.   

No major changes are envisaged for the next World Wide Decision (WWD) compared to this year's, with the exception of perhaps including also DIPECHO and other small decisions within it too. The aim would be to adopt WWD in Dec / Jan in order to sign agreements as of the 1st of January if need be. .  The Decisions should therefore be prepared in November.  
Internal reflection on strategy for next year is already ongoing, to prepare a first (internal) strategy draft in September. 

FPA WG shared first comments from questionnaire conducted among FPA WG regarding funding decisions and HIPs.  While full results are not yet available, responses to date indicate that   

- despite introducing measures for greater transparency and participation, NGOs find that the new procedures have not resolved the issue of ‘pre-selection’ in some field locations, 

· HIPs could be improved vis-a-vis clarity on proposal selection criteria and content of Letters of Intent,

· Letters of Intent have lengthened proposal assessment process

· NGOs are concerned that the system could be viewed as representing a move towards call for proposals system
ECHO responded that the issue of whether new measures move closer to a call for proposals system had also come up in discussion with Desks. This is not the purpose of the World Wide Decision.  It takes time to learn how best to use the possibilities offered under the HIPs, including multiple assessment rounds – the system is likely to improve therefore with time. 

Operating in Consortia under FPA 

ECHO thanked the WG for their input to the FAQs on consortia, which will be available soon.  Consortia continue to be perceived as a solution to issues of capacity and coordination, and will continue to be promoted by ECHO senior management. 

The current FPA will continue to require the Lead Partner- Implementing Partner formulation. However, ECHO is currently reflecting on changes to introduce in the next FPA in order to make better provisions for operating in consortia. 

Current discussions include issues of control mechanism (P / A partners),  consortia with non-FPA organisations), liquidation issues, size of contracts (including A-partner ceilings), and the implementation of pre-financing. Use of consortia in EU funding under other DGs will be examined, while recognising that other models might not be directly applicable to humanitarian aid.

ECHO C3 is aware of units where consortia are being requested more systematically, but does not currently have figures on the total number of proposals /contracts represented by consortia. 

FPA WG members expressed their concern that consortia are being requested purely from a perspective of administrative capacity, and that many partners feel they do not have a choice whether to participate or not. The fact that only the lead agency is recorded as contract holder is an ongoing concern. The model of 'coordinated response' presented to the partner conference last year has not been promoted / explored in the same way as consortia. The move towards more frequency of consortia should be monitored by ECHO. The partner conference could present an opportunity for wider discussion with partners on this topic.   

The problem of FPA partners being asked for bank guarantees in the context of a consortium contract was drawn to ECHO’s attention, a process which is both time-consuming and sometimes not possible.
ECHO Annual Partner Conference

The 2011 partner conference will relate to the theme of independence / politicisation of humanitarian aid. The morning of the first day will include high level speakers (new Director General, Commissioner), similar to last year.  Other sessions will include a plenary discussion on consortia.  Comments relevant to last year's conference concerning the limited time for discussion and questions have been taken on board. 
Annual Assessment

For Phase 2 (end of 2010 exercise on 2009 data), 51 partners are being assessed (30 P and 21 A).  The assessment will finish at the end of July, partners will be informed of changes in their control mechanism in September. 

ECHO is trying to find ways of simplification for partner assessment and to reduce the time needed for the exercise. Changes will be sought for next year to make the scale of process more proportionate to the result.  Partners will not be asked for financial ratios, but these will be calculated by auditors. 2010 phase 1 (to begin later in 2011) will be launched using APPEL. This should avoid incomplete submissions and delays prompted by exchanges seeking information. 

At the WG's request, Mr Buisseret agreed that a clear communication would be issued to partners on changes for the next round of assessment. 

 Update on ECHO internal WG on assessment of proposals and related issues

ECHO is aware of inconsistencies and delays in processing proposals and has an internal working group looking at criteria used to assess proposals. Some internal templates will be developed for Desks to use in order to standardise some processes (e.g. request for more information template). This should not change things from the partner perspective, except to make process more consistent and logical. It should clarify for ECHO desks what is the information needed for the signing of a contract, and which elements can be clarified later, in order to minimise delays. The quality of proposals being received has been flagged by desks as sometimes problematic – examples given include log-frames without indicators, or Section 11 of Single Form with no breakdown of costs beyond ‘direct’ and ‘indirect’. ECHO is planning to organise training on log-frames and indicators. Desks and TAs will be trained, as well as training offered to partners. 
ECHO Task Force on next FPA  

The current FPA should finish at the end of 2012 but can be extended by 1 year. The decision on extension will be linked to the aid regulation; if the regulation is opened, a one year FPA extension, otherwise, a new FPA to be developed in keeping with original timetable (ie start 2013). The decision on the regulation has not been taken yet. This should become clear in the weeks to come. 

The process foreseen for working towards the next FPA involves several stages :
- stocktaking (including possible external evaluation, review of technical questions received, exchange with partners and with Punto Sud)

· brainstorming on major issues (e.g. partner diversity, simplification)

· drafting and consultation. 

If the FPA is not extended, the process will still be carried out in a similar structure, but under a more compressed timeframe. Questions to include in the possible external evaluation are welcomed. 

As well as seeking to facilitate use of consortia, the next FPA will aim for simplification, but within realistic boundaries. Main principles including results-based focus are unlikely to change, but reducing the volume of information could be useful; current supporting documents include much information not used in 'daily life' of FPA implementation. The stocktaking exercise should elaborate possible areas for simplification.

It was noted that the administrative burden is not always from the FPA itself.  While the intention to support simplification in the next FPA is welcomed, the WG is ready to seek concrete ways of simplification between ECHO and partners that is not dependent on the FPA text itself. 

Other questions from FPA WG

i) A WG member had received communications during partner assessment concerning dependency rate, which ECHO uses as an indicator of a partner’s financial risk. ECHO confirmed that the benchmark used for partner’s financial dependence is 50% of funds coming from EC sources.  

ii) In response to a question on evaluation of the e-tools system, ECHO will let the FPA WG know what the process will be for internal evaluation of the system, and how feedback can best be contributed. Ongoing comments and problems with e-tools can be sent to ECHO IT section, who will liaise with other ECHO colleagues if the issue raised has operational implications.  
The FPA WG recommended that training for TA in e-tools should continue, as it is apparent that the system was not universally adopted. It was suggested to give feedback to partners on e-tools at the partner conference. 

Next FPA WG meeting : 15 November 2011
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